
THURSDAY AUGUST 11, 2022

TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

PLANNING BOARD MINUTES

EPPING TOWN HALL

PRESENT – Susan McGeough, Heather Clark; Michael Vose; Selectman’s Rep. Bob Jordan; Alternates Mike Sudak & Dave Reinhold; Secretary Phyllis McDonough; Circuit Rider Jenn Rowden.
CALL TO ORDER:   Chairman McGeough called the meeting to order at 6:00.  

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG
Chairman McGeough made a beautiful tribute on the passing of Charlie Goodspeed.  She spoke of all the wonderful projects that Charlie did for the town, not to benefit him, such as the Mill Street Bridge, the Library, Watson Academy and many more town projects; this is a sad loss for the Town. Chairman McGeough asked that we all stand in silence in Charlie’s memory.

DISCUSSION:


Exeter Road 

Wayne Morrill from Jones and Beach presented a plan that came before the board back in 2018 for Great Bay Drive, an industrial subdivision that had five individual lots.  Morrill explained the investor made a large investment to bring in water & sewer.  Morrill informed the Board in 2019 it got a six-month extension, in 2018 they did receive an AOT permit that will expire in 2023 and have a current DOT permit.

Jenn Rowden explained the proposal is to bring in fill, however there is no site work. She stated given the limited activity it’s at the board’s discretion.   Rowden recommend the applicant apply for a site plan once this work is complete.

Selectman Jordan asked Morrill to explain exactly where this site is located.  Morrill explained the site was cleared approximately 10 years ago across from the Glass Pro on Exeter Road.

Sudak questioned what would happen if the fill doesn’t happen to be in the right place.  Rowden explained the State oversees the project.

Clark moved Selectman Jordan seconded the motion to approve the request at Great Bay Drive and the extension for one year to August 12, 2023. The motion carried unanimously.

PUBLIC HEARING: 

Minor Site Plan
Owner/developer: 

Victorian Real Estate Holdings, LLC



Location: 


288 Calef Highway Tax Map 011 – Lot 002
Selectman McGeough read notice of a Minor Site Plan by Victorian Real Estate Holdings, LLC.

Jeff Horton from the Firehouse Stoveshop explained the proposal to build a storage shed on the property to house stoves.  He explained it will be built on a cement pad at the end of the building and will match the building that is there now.  

Clark asked if there will be a loading dock for the trucks.  Horton stated only for unloading big trucks.

Chairman McGeough asked if the unloading would be on the side of Calef Highway.  Horton explained around the front of the building where it has been over ten years.

Rowden explained to the Board she does not believe this proposal qualifies for a minor site plan based on the buildings already on the site, this triggers a major site plan and the applicant could ask for a waiver from the major site plan review.  With that, Rowden advised not to accept as a complete application.  

Rowden explained the waiver would be from all the site plan major requirements and is willing to work with Horton to complete that request. 

Vose moved Clark seconded the motion to continue the hearing to August 25, 2022 at 6:00pm, and the waiver needed be delivered to the Board at that meeting.  The motion carried unanimously.

PUBLIC HEARING: 

Site Plan & Conditional Use (Continued from 7/14)
Owner/developer: 

The Housing Partnership



Location: 


35 Exeter Road Tax Map 030 – Lot 077

Selectman McGeough read notice of a Site Plan & Conditional Use by The Housing Partnership.  Abutter present: Willis Mailhot, Jr.

Joe Coronati and Marty Chapman came before the Board with the proposal.  Coronati explained they’ve been before the zoning board and conservation commission.  He stated they were approved on five of the variances and denied the variance on number of stories. 

Coronati explained each building will have 30 units, because of the variance denial for total number of habitable stories, a site redesign was required to accommodate two-story buildings...  Coronati explained there will be four buildings in all, two twenty-unit buildings and two ten-unit buildings which will be done in two phases.

Coronati explained the site plan is very similar to what the Board has seen, the entrance, the utilities, the drainage, the parking has somewhat changed.  Coronati explained there will be 90 spaces for parking that they received a variance for; a request for a waiver for the parking spaces is needed as the regulations call for 150 spaces.  

Coronati informed the board they went to two Conservation Commission meetings where they were asked to reduce the buffer impacts and enhance the buffer already existing the applicant agreed to move building two to the east, right up to the sidewalk and added plantings on the back side of building two, around the corner of building two and to the north of building two that’s currently being mowed.  Fenced and trees at the buffer line; the commission approved the buffer impacts. 

Coronati stated he addressed the Conservation Commission and Tighe & Bond comments on the plan.

Rowden went over her memo with the board, which is attached to the file.

Selectman Jordan asked for the Fire Department’s point of view.  Chief DeAngelis stated they have no big issues.  

Selectman Jordan asked about the project and water and sewer.  Coronati explained for the water side received a variance for a well, domestic water will need a sprinkler into the site but will have to wait for the town.  The sewer service will be installed when available, which at present is at a standstill.

Clark moved Vose seconded the motion to accept the plan.  The motion carried unanimously.

Chairman McGeough opened the public hearing

Abutter Mailhot asked about plantings and requested planting evergreens or pines for the homes on Acre Street side.  The applicant agreed on the evergreens and pine and will do decorative plantings for the units.

Chairman McGeough closed the public hearing.

The Board voted on the Conditional Use permit.

Clark moved Vose seconded the motion to approve the conditional use permit.  The motion carried unanimously.

Clark moved Vose seconded the motion to approve the waiver allowing 90 parking spaces where 150 are required.  The motion carried unanimously.

Clark moved Vose seconded the motion to approve the Site Plan with the conditions on Rowden’s memo, and buffer plantings discussed above.  The motion carried unanimously.

PUBLIC HEARING: 

Design review (this is the third such review type for this application)
Owner/developer: 

46 Martin Road, LLC Workforce Housing



Location: 


46 Martin Road Tax Map 036 – Lot 023

Selectman McGeough read notice of a Design Review by 46 Martin Road, LLC Workforce Housing and appointed Mike Sudak to sit in for Sean Morrison.  Selectman McGeough asked for a brief overview

Attorney Amy Manzelli with Austin Turner and James Prito came before the board with an updated design review.  

Attorney Manzelli explained, for the record, documents that were submitted with their application and provided a brief overview of the report:

· Kavet, Rockler, & Associates LLC, which is included in the file. 
Attorney Manzelli stated the project has quite a bit of public support and submitted support letters for the file.  She read a letter of support from Matthew Hurteau and Rob Grinnell.

Chairman McGeough asked out of the 315 units proposed, how many are workforce housing.  Manzelli responded 64.

Austin Turner from Bohler explained what has changed it due to the number of variance approvals received from the zoning board.  These include: allowable impervious coverage up to 25%, increased unit density, allowable building height up to 53 feet, allowing the Multifamily use, and private water supply in lieu of extending the municipal water main to the site.  With these approvals the design has been changed; the project now includes a sixth building.  They applied for a request for a three-story building which is still have under consideration and in the hands of the Board of Appeals.

Turner explained what is very important is this project being a workforce housing project that is to be privately funded.

Chairman McGeough if use another source do they dictate of how much rent that can be charged.  Turner explained the state defines the income level and the rent level for workforce housing units.

Manzelli explained income is based on the HUD, three-person household income that cannot exceed currently which is $62,856 no matter how many people live in the apartment and the rent limit that can be charged is currently $1,572.

Clark questioned if the workforce housing units are all two bedrooms.  Turner explained at a minimum they have to be two bedrooms by state standards.  Manzelli explained not all the 315 units have to be two-bedroom units.  Clark questioned if the other apartments will be larger.  Turner explained some of them will be there could be one-, two- or three-bedroom apartments.

Clark question that it’s no maximum of how many could be in the apartments?  Manzelli explained if it were an older parental couple with their children living there, that would bounce them out.  

Chairman McGeough why is there are not more workforce housing units in this development.  Manzelli explained it’s the economic feasibility of the project.  The Chairman asked if that’s why they’re going for the private funding.  Manzelli responded that is correct.

Chairman McGeough asked how long is it guaranteed to stay workforce housing prices.  Manzelli responded it’s designed to attach to this property in perpetuity. 

Clark asked what are the rates for non-workforce housing, one and two bedrooms.  Turner stated for this project that hasn’t been established.  Clark asked in other in Southern New Hampshire similar to this project what are the rates for the non-workforce housing.  Prito explained a one-bedroom range is $1,700-$1,900, a two bedroom $2,400-$2,600.

Vose explained the average rent for a two-bedroom apartment in Rockingham County, according to the state is $1,730, the proposal by the applicant is over the average rate.  Prito explained what he was referring to was in Hillsborough County, he has not looked at Rockingham County.

Turner explained they’ve had the opportunity to collaborate with the Town of Epping emergency response personnel as this plan was evolving, in terms of access, to ensure that this project was serviceable and they’re generally comfortable with the project.

Turner noted a traffic study was submitted, which is part of the file. 

Vose asked for a brief summary what the impact of 600 cars will have on the roads in town.  Sudak asked which way the traffic would go once they leave the site.

Turner explained the ITE study shows the development is not expected to have an impact on roadway networks, beyond the immediate site and driveway.

Clark asked how many trips are made in a day.  Turner explained weekday mornings would be 121 in the peak hour, weekday pm 156 and then midday Saturday 129 in the peak hour. 

Sudak asked if there is a different ITE code for workforce housing unit as opposed to a market rate unit.  Turner responded what the ITE does, is it distinguishes between how many stories.

Vose asked for a summarization of the water and sewer allocation, and if the applicant is aware of the issues.  Turner explained they have received from the Water & Sewer Commission allocation to connect to the sewer system.  He explained they have talked with NHDES and are very aware of the water situation.

Manzelli informed the Board there is a new program called “Invest New Hampshire” to provide communities with $10,000 per unit of affordable housing units approved within a six-month period, these funds are given to the town not the developer. 

Chairman McGeough asked for an explanation from Rowden on regional impact and how it applies to this development.

Rowden explained regional impact can be discussed at the design review phase, which has limited information on the plan and a review at this phase comments from the Planning Commission would be limited.  The Board could wait for the site plan phase, which will be significantly more information from the Commission and abutting properties. Should the board declare regional impact it does give thirty extra days for review. 

Sudak noted his opinion that it would benefit the Board to declare a regional impact at this time.

Vose asked Rowden to explain if the board were to vote to declare a regional impact, what would the Commission do once the declaration is made.  Rowden explained within 30 days they would provide an advisory memo to the Epping Planning Board and to any municipalities the Board declares as impacting who the commission notifies.

Sudak referred to a comment made earlier that the traffic study concluded that there would be no drops in service level, would that include any drop in service level outside of the limits of Epping.  Turner stated he believes it’s implied.  

Manzelli advised the Board, the applicant’s position on making a decision tonight for regional impact is premature. She explained that the Zoning Board made a determination that this was not a regional impact, which has not been appealed by this body and there is nothing in the statutes what to do if different boards consider regional impact for the same project.  Manzelli suggested the Board reach out to town council on this issue.

Attorney stated this is the third time this application has been before the Planning Board, and never was regional impact discussed.  Chairman McGeough disagreed with Manzelli, stating just because the Board didn’t discuss regional impact at previous meetings, doesn’t mean they cannot discuss in at another meeting. Manzelli stated the law doesn’t support regional impact until a site plan is filed.

Selectman Jordan reminded Manzelli that the board has three new members that have not been a part of this application.  He explained the issues with the town of Fremont regarding Shirking Road, and this is why he is looking at this project as a regional impact.

Sudak stated he will contest Attorney Manzelli statement that regional impact was not discussed.

Selectman Jordan stated he has always asked what he could do for the Town and in this particular place what is going to benefit the town with this project.  It can’t be a one-way street.  Manzelli totally understands.

The Board as a whole agreed to wait for site plan application and requested McDonough check with town attorney.  Can the Planning Board declare a site plan application a development of regional impact under RSA 36:55 if the ZBA declared the project to not be a development of regional impact during a variance application project for the same proposal? 
Response from Attorney Ratigan: 

· the Planning Board can certainly make a determination that a site plan application is a development of regional impact even though the ZBA determined that the project was not a development of regional impact when it examined the issue in conjunction with a variance application.  Each Board’s decision is its own and is independent from any other local land use board’s decision on whether or not an application before that board is of regional impact.
Chairman McGeough opened the public hearing.

Michelle Curtis, 10 Fremont Road Epping NH raised concerns about traffic, roads and rents.

Mary Hosel,1 Fremont Road Epping NH raised concerns on the wells drying up with the droughts that have been happening.  She also has concerns about the roads and traffic.

Susan Jarosz, 16 Fremont Road Epping NH raised concerns with roads and traffic.

Manzelli explained the rent changes is something the landlord handles.  Concerning water, Manzelli explained they have a memorandum contract from the Water & Sewer Commission regarding the septic allocation that is good for three years, the applicant will be contributing $10,000 toward a study on the section they would be connecting to.

Turner explained when the well is drilled, DES will observe and it has to be continually pumped and has to achieve 150 percent of the yield that is needed to qualify for this specific use. Once it has been continuously pumped and tested, DES gives the applicant an assessment of the ground water supply to make sure it can achieve the pumping continuously.

Vose stated the fear of most is how this will dramatically affect the school population.  Vose quoted from the Harbor Joint for Housing Studies showed that out of 150 family homes, 51 will have school age children and out of 100 apartments 31 will have school aged children.

Manzelli explained there’s a study by a professional planner Mark Fugere’s preliminary analysis is approximately 16 to 35 students resulting from this project.

Manzelli asked for the Board’s guidance on their fiscal analysis should they coordinate with the planner.  The Board as a whole agreed, with the planner.

Vose asked if this project will be taxed as commercial or residential property.  Manzelli stated she is unsure of that and will have that answer for the Board.

Sudak questioned the preliminary findings by Fugere, will there be a more complete finding during site plan application.  Manzelli responded yes.
As there were no further questions or comments the design review ended.

MINUTES OF 7/14/2022 FOR APPROVAL – Clark moved Vose seconded the motion to approve the minutes.  The motion carried.
INVOICES FOR PAYMENT FROM TIGHE & BOND - PLEASANT VIEW FARM $875, ARBORWOOD RIDGE $500, NOTTINGHAM SQ. RD. $375 – Clark moved Vose seconded the motion to approve invoice payments.  The motion carried.
SIGN PERMIT – SELT, MAST ROAD – Clark moved Vose seconded the motion to approve the sign permit.  The motion carried.
Rowden informed the Board she will be emailing information on the new fund for municipal planning activities to discuss at the August 25 meeting.  

OVERLOOK DRIVE – Reinhold brought the board up to date on Overlook Drive as far as accepting it as a town road.  Reinhold explained there will be a fund set up for him to do the final work on the road.  The Board agreed for Reinhold to go to the Board of Selectmen for the final say.

Clark moved Vose seconded the motion to recommend to the Board of Selectmen that the town take over Overlook Drive.  The motion carried.
ADJOURNMENT – Clark moved Vose seconded the motion to adjourn at 8:30pm. The motion carried unanimously.
NOTE:  THE NEXT MEETING DATE IS AUGUST 25, 2022 at 6:00 p.m.
Respectively Submitted,  

Phyllis McDonough 
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